April 15, 2021 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Vice Chairperson David Pierce.

Members present: David Pierce, Alan McCoy and Nodji VanWychen.
Members absent: Sharon Folcey and Remy Gomez
Others present:  Office Manager – Becky Pitel, Highway Commissioner - David Ohnstad, County Administrator – Tina Osterberg, Project Manager -Tyson Langrehr, Jewell & Associates Project Manager-Dan Tracey, and County Board Supervisor – Wally Habhegger. Wisconsin Counties Association Attorney – Andy Phillips attended virtually starting at 9:30 a.m.
1.  Period of Public Comment –None at this time.
2. Last Meeting Minutes-Motion to approve the minutes of the March 18, 2021 regular meeting made by Nodji VanWychen, seconded by Alan McCoy.  All ayes, motion carried.
**Amended Agenda**
4. P-41-120 (CTH N) Bridge Replacement Bid Opening (Discussion)


Jewell & Associates Project Manager Dan Tracey stated that we only received one bid from Larsen Construction in the amount of $269,444.  This bid is higher than expected.  Mr. Tracey will review the bid to make sure everything is in place and then the department will make a decision as to whether or not we will accept or reject the bid.

3.
 Vouchers presented as follows:
 

Month Vouchers -
$155,996.85

6.  Village of Norwalk ATV Ordinance (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated that we have revised the ATV Ordinance one more time and should now be acceptable to the State of Wisconsin.  There is some revision of wording and this can now go to the County Board on April 28th.  Motion made by Alan McCoy to accept the revised ATV Ordinance, seconded by Nodji VanWychen.  All ayes, motion carried.
7.  National Work Zone Awareness Week (Discussion & Decision)


Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that National Work Zone Awareness Week is scheduled for April 26th – 30th.  Ohnstad distributed a copy of the Governor’s proclamation, a press release and a nationwide poster that recognizes this week.  Ohnstad furthered to state that there has been over 1,800 work zone crashed with 17 fatalities and over 600 injured in the last year.  Ohnstad is asking if Monroe County would like to recognize and dedicated April 26th – 30th to National Work Zone Awareness Week.  Motion made by Al McCoy to have Monroe County dedicate April 26th – 30th to National Work Zone Awareness Week, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.  Discussion arose that the department will need to be acquiring additional attenuator trucks in the next budget cycle to be compliant with traffic safety laws.
8.   Commissioner Report (Discussion)
· Bridge designs continue for CTH M Bridge and CTH N pavement.  We will review the bid results and see what directions we will want to go.
· Survey data and utility locates continue on CTH PC.

· There has been no movement on the railroad design review on CTH ET.

· The acquisition agent has the road right of way wrapped up other than one property for the CTH ET rural project.  He is going to try talking to the property owner again.  If there is no success, we will be drafting the property owner a letter which will explain that this will make their driveway steep.  

· Oakdale Electric will be working on the utility relocates which will cost approximately $170k.  The relocates will be done so everything will be ready to go next year.

· David Pierce inquired about Charter Communications going through the Zastoupil properties instead of the road right of way.  

*Commissioner Report to be continued….

6.  (9:30 A.M.)  Alternative Funding Concepts (Discussion)


Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated that we are looking for alternative funding for our roads.  Wisconsin Counties Association Attorney Andy Phillips has joined us virtually to give us some recommendations.  Mr. Phillips introduced himself and explained that it would be best for the county to consult a financial consultant with the process and to seek guidance as to what type of debt should be issued.  Mr. Phillips recommends PMA for consulting and would be happy to speak to Ms. Osterberg further.  As of right now you can borrow from the state at a rate of 2%, which he feels the county could do better.  Phillips furthered to explain that this is typically done with a resolution with a ¾ vote, which outlines how the funding is going to be borrowed.  It was clarified that even if borrowing from the bank, it would require a ¾ vote.  Discussion arose in regards to doing a referendum and what the timeline would look like.  Ohnstad inquired if there is any preferred method.  Phillips stated “you don’t have to do a referendum to borrow the money.”  Ohnstad asked if he had an opinion as to which method would be more palliative for an elected board or more positive to the public.  Phillips stated that the “men and women of the board have an important decision to make in regards to repairing the roads.”  Phillips recommended the component of education provided through public information and public hearings.  We may want to consider a May and June public meeting and going through the county board in July.  Nodji VanWychen stated that “her personal opinion is to not have a referendum as the timing is poor and it creates expense”.  She recommends public hearings in which the committee members attend with the Highway Commissioner.  David Pierce is concerned about borrowing the money and making the payment under the levy cap.  Wally Habhegger feels that if the roads are that bad then the public should support it.  Habhegger also pointed out that if 2 of the board members are absent, you could easily not get your ¾ vote.  He feels that the public needs to be onboard.  Al McCoy stated “people will want it, but not want to pay for it”.  Mr. Habhegger recommends doing a referendum.  Mr. McCoy feels that the referendum will be a waste of time.  Nodji VanWychen is concerned with this getting to be a political issue for next April’s election with the county board being up for re-election.  Dave Pierce suggested publishing it in the newspaper.  Highway Commissioner Ohnstad reminded the committee that the 10 year improvement program is a projection at best.  He also stated that “our purchasing power is less and our levy from the general fund has been flat”.  David Pierce would like to see a half of a percent sales tax for highways.  Wisconsin County Association Attorney Andy Phillips pointed out that the county already has the max sales tax now and it cannot be increased any further.  Ohnstad inquired about exempting road and bridge levy from the cap versus borrowing the funds and going over the cap.  Mr. Philips does not know the answer to that.  It would be determined according to what the counties needs are.  Ohnstad inquired to Mr. Phillips if he knew how many counties have bonded for funding.  Ms. Osterberg recommended having financial advisement come and speak with the highway committee next month.    Ohnstad stated “that reverting roads into gravel is not an option in his opinion”.    Ms. VanWychen feels that speaking to a financial advisor would be the next step.  Mr. Habhegger inquired if the department knows how much funding they would be requesting.  Ohnstad envisions borrowing funds for a group of projects, performing those projects, paying it back and repeating the cycle.  He is thinking of borrowing every 5 years.  
8.  Commissioner Report (Discussion) continued…

· We are looking at seal coating CTH O.  Discussion arose as to whether a turn off lane to Colorado would be possible.
· We are also chip sealing in the Town of LaFayette, the section switched between CTH BB.  Monroe County Forestry will be participating in the bid so they can seal coat the Wayside.

· There is an RFP for the CTH M and CTH N Bridges.  If these bridge bids are too high, we may have to wait.

· David Pierce inquired if the department is no longer carrying plastic culverts.  Ohnstad recommended contacting Farrell directly.

8.  Set Next Month Meeting Date (Discussion & Decision)

May 20, 2021 at 9 a.m.  
9.  Future Agenda Items

Meet with financial advisor on bonding.
Motion to adjourn at 10:44 a.m. by Nodji VanWychen, seconded by Al McCoy.  All ayes, motion carried.
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